

Letter to Everyone

who lives within the Diocese of Portsmouth from Bishop Philip Egan on Easter Sunday 4th April 2021.

AN OFFER THAT WILL CHANGE YOUR LIFE

Dear All,

My name is Philip Egan, and I am writing to you as the Bishop of the Catholic Diocese of Portsmouth. A bishop is an 'overseer' appointed by the Pope. Originally, I come from Altrincham in Cheshire and until 2012 I was a parish priest near Stockport. Our Diocese covers a large swathe of southern England from Oxford and Windsor down to the South Coast and the Channel Islands. Over 3 million people live in our area. About 200,000 (7%) are Catholics. We have 90 parishes, 70 schools and 35 religious communities. Today, I am writing to you, and to everyone who lives within this area, every child, woman and man, whether you consider yourself to be a person of religious faith or not. This Easter, I want, on behalf of the Catholic community, to send you my warmest greetings and to extend to you a hand of respect, friendship and service.

This last year has been extraordinary, and I wish to share with you some of the things on my mind. The COVID pandemic has caused great harm and disruption, physical, mental, emotional and financial. Sadly, many have fallen sick; some have lost their lives. Yet we have also witnessed amazing generosity and self-sacrifice. I think here of all the medical staff, carers and key workers. The pandemic has had a big impact on the Church. There was a period when our churches - unjustly in my view - had to be closed. But many of our parishes and schools responded creatively to the challenge. Our hospital chaplains bravely supported the medical staff, and continued caring for the sick and dying. Priests and parishioners did all they could to keep in touch with the housebound by email, Zoom and phone. Our schools reached out to the neediest families with food-parcels, and Caritas, our charitable organisation, adapted its activities, feeding the homeless and caring for the mentally ill.

As Christians, we have been praying for a speedy resolution to this pandemic. Thanks to the ingenuity with which God has gifted scientists and others, there are now some positive signs, not least the vaccination programme. The fact that the vaccines are being given first to the most vulnerable reveals that society knows in its heart that the beauty and dignity of every human life is inviolable. The Catholic Church proclaims this to be true of every person from the moment of their conception to the awesome moment of their natural death: an unborn child in the womb, a new-born baby, an infant, a teenager and young adult, a grown up and a senior. Every person, regardless of their sex, colour, race or creed, regardless of their health, sexuality or wealth, regardless of their faults or failings, is of infinite value. Every person is a gift enriching the community, "holy ground" that we enter upon only with the utmost reverence.

I'm sure that, like me, your life has changed over these last months in its pace and routine, in the way you work and the way you spend your time. I have often felt isolated from the ones I love and learnt afresh how important to me loved ones truly are. The pandemic has exposed the fragility of modern life. It has also exposed its inequalities, unfairness and wastefulness. Many have been reviewing their priorities and asking questions about what is really valuable, about family, love and happiness, about life, death and the role of religion. Interestingly, thousands have been tuning into online religious services, and the word "prayer" as an internet search has surged. But the big question now is: What sort of post-COVID world do we want to inhabit?

We are at a turning-point. We have a God-given opportunity to rebuild a better world, in which truly human values are to the fore: care for the young, for the sick, and the poor, care for nature, care for a more just society. People have said that during the crisis the voice of the Church has been unhelpfully silent. Well, let me give a lead! I hereby call on all our politicians and policy-makers to listen to these aspirations, especially to the cry of the poor and those on the margins. And to each of you reading, don't let these aspirations be swallowed up in grand ideological plans, but concentrate on changing things yourself at home, at work, amongst your friends and on your street.

Why am I writing to you? I said I wanted, as a bishop and a fellow human being, to extend a hand of friendship and service. In fact, I want to make you an offer. For every human being wants to be happy, wants to be loved, wants to give love, wants to belong, wants to live forever. I believe that none of this is possible ultimately without a relationship with God. True, people ask: If God is so good, why does He allow bad things to happen? And why is religion often abused, leading to violence? Yet at its purest, faith in Jesus Christ responds to the human person's deepest longings. It gives immortality, tranquillity of spirit, an assurance of things hoped for. It gives friendship and a sense of belonging. It gives the strength to do the impossible, to bear sickness, suffering, sadness, death. It gives meaning and purpose. It grounds ethics. It builds community, encouraging self-sacrifice and service of the poor. It offers the glue that fosters social cohesion. Our British society has been moulded over many centuries by these beliefs, yet today they are much eroded; in fact, they are vanishing. No wonder we worry about the world our children will live in.

My offer of help is this. We need to ponder the sort of post-COVID world we wish for. We need to reflect too that one day we will die: what happens then to all my work and efforts? We need to think about values and our friendship with God. We need to get right the spiritual dimension of life if we are to tackle the practical. This is why I'd like to invite you to meet the clergy and people of the Church near you. They can help you to pray, meet God and develop a personal friendship with Him. You will hear from them the Good News of Jesus Christ and what it means. In this way, you can find the Way that leads to that true, lasting human happiness and fulfilment for which we all long. Here's a suggestion: why not try our website www.portsmouthdiocese.org.uk or email me on bishopphilipegan@portsmouthdiocese.org.uk?

Peace be with you! I wish you a Happy Easter! Thank you for your attention - and please be assured of my prayers.

In Corde Iesu,

+ Philip

Bishop of Portsmouth

SUNDAYS AT THE ORATORY

5pm Saturday Vigil Mass. 8am Quiet Mass. 10.30am Solemn Mass - followed by coffee etc 6pm Benediction

WEEKDAYS

Mass at 7.30am on Mondays, Wednesdays & Fridays **Daily Mass at 12.15pm**

CONFESSIONS

Daily - 20 minutes before every Mass

Also 11am - 12noon Wednesdays & Saturdays during Holy Hour of Eucharistic Exposition

View all our service on live-stream at www.bournemouthoratory.org.uk

The Parish & University Catholic Chaplaincy are served by the Fathers & Brothers of the Oratorian Community of St Philip Neri

Fr Dominic, Fr Peter, Fr Andrew, Br Francisco, Br Antony

www.bournemouthoratory.org.uk T. 01202 411140 E. sacredheart@portsmouthdiocese.org.uk

Parish Administrative Manager: Louise Farah

Parish Office & Shop: Mon. - Fri. 9.30am - 12 noon 13 Post Office Rd, Richmond Hill, B'mouth BH1 1BB

 $facebook.com/SacredHeartChurchBournemouth \\ safeguarding@bournemouthoratory.org.uk \ \ (Dee \& Edward)$

Portsmouth Diocesan weekly E-News - sign up for FREE delivery: www.portsmouthdiocese.org.uk/enews